City Council Minutes
May 19, 2014

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

MAY 19, 2014
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, May 19, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order. 
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Cheryl Reichenberger, Sharon Scroggins, Mike Kraus, Stephanie Guy and Pamela Winegarner.

Staff members present were William Gondoly, Public Works Director; Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police; Brad Banz, Fire Chief; Ben Mabry, City Engineer and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance with Fr. Hoisington giving the invocation.  

2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
A.
Presentation of refund check from EMC – Tony Madrigal, Madrigal and Associates

Mr. Tony Madrigal, Madrigal and Associates, presented Mayor Spexarth a $3,831.28 dividend check from EMC resulting from a three-year loss ratio for those cities participating in the Group Safety Program.
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
Mr. and Mrs. Greg Blasi, 715 Wheatland, with their son Chase, informed the Council of a medical emergency at their home expressing extreme concerns with the response times from Sedgwick County EMS, Colwich Police Department, Colwich Fire Department volunteers, and questioned the circumstances surrounding the delays. Mayor Spexarth detailed the dispatch times of the response teams involved, the times the units went in route, and the challenges volunteers have when responding to calls.  

Mr. Chase Blasi expressed a desire for the Council to explore having Sedgwick County Fire service Colwich. He stated they had two stations within five miles of Colwich staffed 24 hours a day.  
Chief Banz detailed the challenges with having the station staffed by volunteers who work during the day and informed them that the full-time firefighter had resigned.  He stated that the priority for the department was to try to recruit volunteers who live inside the City limits.
A.
Review of the request to hold Emma’s Miles for Smiles Town to Town Fun Run/Walk in Colwich Memorial Park July 19th – Jenny Meyers

Ms. Jenny Meyers, Andale, informed the Council of the desire to hold a fun run/walk July 19th beginning in Andale, using the back roads to keep from impeding traffic on 53rd St and ending the run/walk at Colwich Memorial Park.  She stated that 100% of the proceeds would go to a cleft lip organization called LEAP who sponsors overseas mission trips to underprivileged countries to perform surgery on children and adults with cleft lip syndrome.

Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council approve the charitable organization to hold Emma’s Miles for Smiles Town to Town Fun Run/Walk to be held in Colwich Memorial Park. Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
B.
Review of the request for Council to consider extending the new home tax abatement to a home constructed in approximately March, 2013 tabled from the April 21st meeting


Mayor Spexarth reminded the Council that they tabled action on the new home tax abatement request made by Ms. Lindsay Weber and Ms. Julie Mongold to allow for research.


Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk presented spreadsheets showing the number of new homes built in the past three years, their assessed values, the amount of City taxes collected and a spreadsheet showing first-time homebuyers for the past five years.  

Ms. Brooks informed the Council of a new business opening being Results Realty.  

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve starting the incentive program January 1, 2014 and go forward and not back for all three incentives.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0.

4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A.
Review of the request to hire Mary Ann Gegen as part-time office clerk for the City Clerk’s office

Ms. Brooks requested Council hire Mary Ann Gegen as the part-time office clerk to work no more than 40 hours per month at $15.00 per hour and if additional hours were needed the hours would have to be approved by the Mayor.  

Councilwoman Scroggins questioned if Ms. Gegen could be City Treasurer and Office Clerk.  Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, stated it would be permissible.  

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council hire Mary Ann Gegen at $15 an hour up to 40 hours per month.  Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-1 with Councilwoman Scroggins voting nay. 
B.
Review of the request to approve the hire Karla Harp to clean the City Administrative Center

Ms. Brooks requested that the Council hire Karla Harp to clean the City Administrative Center for $275 per month.  She stated that Mayor Spexarth had approved Ms. Harp to clean the building until the Council meeting, that Ms. Harp had done an excellent job, and had references from other businesses in town who utilize her services.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council  approve hiring Karla Harp for $275 per month. Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0 with Councilman Kraus abstaining due to Ms. Harp being a family member. 
C.
Reviews of the request to hold the wettermelon parade on July 4th – Councilwoman Guy 

Councilwoman Guy requested to hold the wettermelon parade on July 4th, detailed the event, the parade route and sponsoring agencies and asked the Fire Department to kick off the parade as they did last year.

Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council approve the wettermelon parade.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
D.
Review of the request to approve the sending of the 2014 Summer newsletter

Mayor Spexarth stated that the new events would be added to the newsletter and informed the Council that this would be the last newsletter to be mailed except for those who have no internet access.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve sending out the newsletter with the changes discussed.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

E.
Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 666 annexing the Kansas Oklahoma Railroad from the current eastern city limits to 135th St W per their signed agreement


Mayor Spexarth presented the ordinance annexing the Kansas Oklahoma Railroad from the current eastern city limits to 135th St W.  Ms. Brooks stated the annexation gave the city the ability to annex the properties abutting the railroad right-of-way north and south up to the west side of 135th St W.  


Ms. Brooks presented her report distributed in February showing the properties currently abutting the City to 151st St that were not interested in annexing. She stated that the properties south of 53rd abutting the city limits were not supportive of annexation as they felt the City was being overly optimistic in the growth of the City of Wichita and Maize.  She also highlighted the two properties owners in 48th St Circle not wanting to annex.

Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 666.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a roll call vote the motion was approved 5-0 with Councilwoman Scroggins voting yea; Councilwoman Guy voting yea Councilwoman Winegarner voting yea; Councilman Kraus voting yea and Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea.
F.
Review of the request to approve fireworks to be shot in Colwich Memorial Park on June 6th by the Colwich Lions Club as required by the City Code – Colwich Lions Club


Chief Mark Hinkle, as a member of the Colwich Lions Club, asked the Council to approve the shooting of the fireworks in the park per the City Code on June 6th.   


Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve the fireworks and pyrotechnics special effects permit for the Colwich Lions Club.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0.  

5.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of the minutes of the April 21, 2014 Council meeting
B.
Approval of the Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 14-04-02 and 14-05-01
C.
Approval of the April financial reports
Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council approve the consent agenda items A-C.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote, the motion was approved 5-0.
6.
COMMITTEE REPORTS – Read and file
A.
Heritage Festival

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, stated that a theme was needed, the car show needed promoting, and reported that a fishing derby would be held on June 28th.  
Ms. Morrison reported that Farmer’s Market would begin on Wednesday, May 28th from 5:00-7:30 p.m. and stated that senior adults, who could not come to the market, if they contacted her she would purchase items for them and deliver them to their homes.

B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Scroggins stated that the committee got together to determine where to put the benches in Veterans Park, detailed the challenges in getting the benches constructed, the difficulty in getting the military emblems cut, and stated that the cemetery gates were delivered to Steve Miller for restoration. She stated that she got a quote for the sign but the quote was still too high and that the quote for the sidewalk had to be submitted before deciding on the building of the structure.
C.
Library – Mayor Spexarth stated that the report was included in the packet.  
7.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

A.
City Engineer – Mr. Ben Mabry, City Engineer, discussed the placement of the parking lot on the east side of the Colwich Memorial Park and estimated the spaces at 240 with the cost at approximately $500,000.  
B.
Fire – Chief Banz presented the monthly report, he presented the results of the pump test on Quint 55 showing that two gauges and four leaking valves needed replaced at a cost of $1,885.15.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve to have the gauges replaced and the valves repaired and spend up to $1,900.  Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
D.
Public Works 

Mayor Spexarth introduced Curtis Nelson, Mel Hambelton Ford, who presented a program by the Ford Corporation allowing municipalities to lease purchase items with one annual payment.  He stated that if Councils in the future choose not to budget funds for the payment Ford would take the truck back with no ramifications. He further stated that at the end of the contract the City would pay $1 and take full possession of the vehicle.  Mr. Nelson stated that this program was for more than vehicles.  


The consensus of the Council was to have Mr. Nelson bring more information about a three and five-year plan to the Council for further discussion.

William Gondoly, Public Works Director presented the monthly report and a bid from Winter Concrete to repair the sidewalk ramp at Chicago and First; sidewalks at Kansas and 3rd St; ramp at Chicago and 3rd, and make repairs at Veterans Park and Memorial Park for a total bid of $6,950.


Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve bid one and two from Winter Concrete for repair and replacement of sidewalks.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Mr. Gondoly requested to purchase meters for the water system and presented a proposal for various sizes for a total cost of $8,000.  There was extensive discussion regarding the age and condition of the residential meters, the sizes used by high end users and their related costs.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve 15 one-inch meters; 3 T-2 Omni two-inch meters; and 3 Omni C-2 two-inch meters for a cost approximately of $8,000.  Councilwoman Guy second the motion.   Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 


Councilman Kraus requested that the City Clerk bring an ordinance to the next meeting raising the water rate for Abengoa from $2.50 to $4.50 to keep their rates in line with the citizens.  


Ms. Brooks asked the Council to consider placing the excess funds realized from the increased water usage by Abengoa in the water reserve fund due to the fragility of the ethanol market.  Councilman Kraus supported the idea.

Councilwoman Guy asked Public Works to place the painting of the City building and the playground equipment on their work list.  Ms. Brooks asked the swing sets be revamped as required by EMC.


There was discussion regarding the need to relocate the burn pile with Mayor Spexarth asking Council to consider possible locations and return with any suggestions.  Discussion continued regarding low flow users being inspected to assure low flow users were connected to the water system.


Mr. Gondoly reported on the broken sewer line on Breese St. six-feet from where the repair was made last year.  There was discussion regarding the best methods to repair the crack, the potential companies to solicit quotes from, and the need to move forward with getting it repaired.

Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council approve the Public Works Director to get two bids and authorize the Mayor to take the lowest bid and to get the work scheduled as soon as possible.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Mayor Spexarth thanked Angie Banz and Donna Spexarth for cleaning the flowerbeds at the Veteran’s Memorial and around the Veteran’s Park.
E.
Police Department – Police Chief Mark Hinkle presented the monthly report.   

Councilman Kraus requested that the Council approve raising Officer Darren Robertson’s salary to $16.50 per hour as he was one of the lower paid employee with six-years of longevity.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve raising Officer Robertson’s pay to $16.50 per hour.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

F.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, had nothing to report.  
G.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report and asked the Council to look at their calendars for the month of July for a budget worksession.

Ms. Brooks requested to look for a commercial vacuum cleaner. 
9.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilwoman Scroggins questioned regarding the reasons for doing away with Councilmembers over departments.  Mayor Spexarth stated that outside of a Council meeting Councilmembers had no authority and stated the process complicated the approval processes.  Each department head expressed the complications of having a Councilmember department head and invited the Councilmembers to talk to them directly.  Councilwoman Scroggins asked each Councilmember their feelings and each Councilmember expressed that they felt they could talk to the department heads without being over a specific department. 
Mayor’s Appointments and Committee Assignments
Mayor Spexarth asked for nominations for Council President.  Councilwoman Guy nominated Councilman Kraus and Councilman Kraus nominated Councilwoman Guy as Council President.  

Mayor Spexarth called for a vote for Councilman Kraus as Council President.  Councilwoman Reichenberger, Councilwoman Scroggins, Councilwoman Guy, and Councilwoman Winegarner vote yes.

Mayor Spexarth presented the following appointments: Council President, Mike Kraus, City Attorney, Stan Juhnke, City Clerk, Diana Brooks, Municipal Judge, Duane Brown, City Treasurer, Mary Ann Gegen, Chief of Police, Mark Hinkle, Official Depository, Legacy Bank, and Official Paper, The Clarion.
Councilman Kraus moved that the Council uphold the appointments as presented by Mayor Spexarth.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
Mayor Spexarth formed the following Committees with the following Councilmembers assigned:

Parks – Stephanie Guy, Chairperson and Mike Kraus

Marketing-Cheryl Reichenberger

Heritage Festival-Mary Ann Morrison

Annexation and FEMA-Sharon Scroggins and Pam Winegarner

9.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – if needed
Mayor Spexarth requested an executive session for the discussion of non-elected personnel for the Mayor, Council, and City Attorney for a period of 20 minutes.
Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council recess to executive session for the discussion of non-elected personnel to include the Mayor, Council, and City Attorney for a period of 10 minutes beginning at 10:05 p.m.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council move out of executive session at 10:25 p.m.  Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council in to regular session at 10:25 p.m.   Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council hire Derrick Brenner at $15.00 per hour to work as full time fire person and to cut Bran Banz to $500, require Derrick to stay in Union Township and after six months he will become the fire chief and at that time he will be given another raise after passing his six-month evaluation.  Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
10.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilman Kraus moved for adjournment at 10:30 p.m. Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion carried 5-0.

Respectfully submitted

Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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